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Dear Friends,

It is late at night and only 36 hours before I leave for the UK, but if I don’t write this letter now, another week or more will pass, and it is already long overdue, with little news from me in between times.  So what has kept me so busy?

Easter:  A number of people commented that we enjoyed the best possible week of services from Palm Sunday (10 children waving their palms) through a United service with the local Baptist churches, a Maundy Thursday supper with a simple but meaningful service of Holy Communion, and a moving time of prayer and reflection on Good Friday, to the Resurrection celebration of Easter Sunday.  Praise God for this, as well as for the events that underlie the commemoration.

Two trips to Madrid in March for an excellent Pastors’ conference with Bishop Michael Doe speaking on The Five Marks of Mission, and the final meeting before Synod of the present Standing Committee.  The final amendments were made to the new Diocesan Plan prior to its circulation to the churches so that it can be discussed, and we hope approved, during Synod.

Food distribution:  The central warehouse of the Rebost Solidari should be ready for action by the end of the summer.  Meanwhile, and as a temporary measure in response to the economic crisis, the city’s Department of Social Services, has chosen several of the churches that already distribute food to receive all new cases of need (assessed by the Social Workers), and are providing money for the purchase of the additional food required.  We have said we can deal with up to forty additional families over the next six months and have already received a transfer of money to that end.  However all this requires more meetings for coordination and evaluation, more paperwork, and more time spent purchasing, storing and moving food, and finding extra volunteers.  At the same time, the local Roman Catholic parish round the corner from us, which does not normally distribute food, has begun to collect basic foodstuffs from its parishioners which they then pass to us for distribution: 300kg in the first two weeks!  This collaboration is very significant as it marks a new level of relationship between the two churches.  

Ill-health - not mine I hasten to add!  A number of people connected to the church have been hospitalized over the last few months, two of them very seriously ill, and there are others with major family problems.   So a lot of time has gone into pastoral care.  We have already had four funerals this year (none of them among the hospitalized) - that is more than we usually have in a year.  But we have also had a baptism, and a wedding is coming up.    

The monthly church lunches after the Family Service have taken on a new lease of life this year with a focus each month on one of the cultures represented in the church.  We kicked off with an International buffet, then celebrated Catalan culture with a typical calçotada; March found us eating hamburgers, gumbo and king cake from Louisianna before a ten-pin bowling competition; last Sunday the focus was El Salvador (where we learnt that there is a Catalan presbyter serving trhe Anglican church!); and in May it will be Bolivia’s turn.

My personal spiritual life was fed by a programme of reading during Lent and a two-day retreat with folk from St. Stephen’s, Madremanya, last week.  I found both very refreshing and beneficial.

It has also been a great joy to renew fellowship with one of the ladies from the church in Santa Cruz, Bolivia.  Carmen was here for three months to spend time with her daughter and grand-children.  It was good to catch up not just with her but with news of the rest of the chicas and the Bolivian church in general.

And the future?

Immediately, two and a half weeks in the UK visiting four churches.
· 1-5th May:  St. Mary’s Stoke Bishop, Bristol.  Tomás, Pilar and Joan wil be with me over the weekend.

· 6-12th May: St. Paul’s, Jersey.

· 12th May:  All Saints, Batford

· 16-17th May: St. Giles’, Ickenham

I return to Sabadell on 19th and then on 21st go to Madrid for the church’s  50th  Diocesan Synod.  For the last few Synods, I have been elected Moderator, and that might happen again.  A new Diocesan Standing Committee will also be elected.  I have served as vice-president for eight years now, and don’t want to go on just for the sake of it, but I do feel that I have gifts that can be useful at Diocesan level.  Pray for the Lord’s will to be done.

The Bishop visits Sabadell on 31st May.  There is one person to be received as a member, and possibly two to be confirmed, but they are still hesitating over taking this step of commitment.  Pray for them!

A special gathering in southern France from 8–12th June, to celebrate four 60th birthdays.  Three friends of 50+years standing, plus myself, all reach the landmark in the space of twelve months. The five days together should be a very special time – and the first of its kind since we were all Girl Guides!

“Prop de tu” 1-4th July, is a united effort by seven evangelical churches in Sabadell, with the aim of bearing a good testimony to the city, through a series of activities that will culminate with a return visit of the New York Gospel Choir that was such a success last year.

The wedding of the year, 4th July, between Matthew and Meritxell, unfortunately clashes with the above, but with Matthew’s family travelling from Australia, there was no scope for adjusting the date.  It is the “wedding of the year”  because I have only officiated at six weddings in the ten years I have been here!

Visitors from a Link church: a small group from St. John’s, Henley-in-Arden, will be with us for the city’s Festa Major over the first weekend in September.  We have always found these visits (in either direction) to be very worthwhile in terms of making our churches real to one another.

Changes ahead:  two mission partner families from CMS Australia will, God willing, be moving to Barcelona over the summer to take over the ministry there.  As you will recall, I have kept the small existing group going over the years, but from a distance one cannot reactivate a church in a city like Barcelona.  Rafa, who leads the church plant in Reus, is likely to be ordained priest before the end of the year, which will mean I no longer have to visit on a monthly basis in order to provide them with a  service of Holy Communion.  The Rebost should open its doors after the summer, and we will probably not continue to distribute food directly from the church, but will be looking for new areas of practical care and action to complement the distribution of clothing.   However, I can’t imagine that I will suddenly have a lot of free time!  Pray for clear discernment of new priorities for me over the coming months.

As you no doubt know, SAMS and CMS are currently working out the small print of their merger.  Pray for the leadership of both societies, and also for the SAMS Home Staff who are particularly affected by the changes.

Once again, special thanks to those individuals and churches that have given recently towards my support.  I am so grateful to you all!  And thank you also for your prayers and support in other non-financial ways.  May the risen and living Lord pour out his blessing on your life and witness.

With love in the Lord Jesus

Sue
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